
NORTH EAST SURREY CREMATORIUM BOARD

Minutes of the Meeting held at North East Surrey Crematorium, Morden on 12th June 2012 at 9.30am
MEMBERS   Merton:
Councillors Margaret Brierly, Philip Jones,

(*absent)
Geraldine Stanford


Sutton:
Councillors Malcolm Brown, Stanley Theed, and 



Roger Roberts


Wandsworth:
Councillors John Farebrother, Claire Clay, 



Nicola Nardelli*, Mike Ryder and Liz Stokes

OFFICERS

Charles Ward (Clerk)


Mike Hall (Treasurer)
Peter Robinson (Surveyor)


Wandsworth Officers:
Clive Andrews (Bereavement Services Manager)  Susan Kerwick (Deputy Registrar)

1.
TO ELECT A CHAIRMAN AND VICE CHAIRMAN FOR THE YEAR 2012/13

Councillor Farebrother, the outgoing Chairman, opened the meeting and asked all Members and officers to introduce themselves.

The Surveyor informed the Board that he would be stepping down in September and he introduced Mr Tony McDonald, Director of Environment and Community Services at Wandsworth Council, as the new Surveyor.  The Treasurer also noted that he would be stepping down sometime in the near future.

Councillor Clay was elected Chairman for the year 2012/2013 and subsequently took the Chair.  Councillor Jones was then elected Vice Chairman.

2.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

3.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE


Apologies were received from Councillor Nicola Nardelli.  However, there appeared to be some confusion as to whether Councillor Nardelli or Councillor Jenny Browne was a Board Member.

4.
MINUTES

Resolved: that the minutes of the meeting held on 8th March 2012 be approved without amendment.

5.
REPORT OF THE SURVEYOR


Before presenting his report the Surveyor gave information packs to new Members. 

5.1
Business Level Activity.  The Surveyor reported that the outturn for the previous year was better than anticipated.  The first two months of this year were also an improvement on last year.

Resolved: that this item be received for information.

5.2
Performance Monitoring. The Surveyor confirmed to the Board that the day to day management and operation of the Crematorium was carried out by Wandsworth Council.  They produce monthly monitoring records which were summarised in Items 7, 8, 9,10 and 11 of his report.  One complaint had been received in the period under review relating to the condition of a memorial area.  The Surveyor’s response was set out in his report and he noted that no further response had been received from the complainant.


The Surveyor confirmed that Susan Kerwick, the Crematorium’s Deputy Registrar and Administration Manager, would be leaving and wanted to thank her for all her work and support over the years.  This was seconded by the Members of the Board.  Councillor Brierly pointed out how much Susan would be missed and highlighted what a terrific job she had done.


The Surveyor noted that no health and safety matters needed to be brought to the attention of Members.

Resolved: that this item be received for information.

5.3
Action Plan – Business Plan.  The Surveyor advised that there were no particular issues to highlight.  In answer to Councillor Roberts’ query regarding mercury abatement, the Surveyor reported that all crematoria had to have 50% abatement in place by 1st January 2013.  The Crematorium has equipment that fully abates and therefore is in a position to trade the spare 50% capacity.  


The Surveyor confirmed to Members that the Board had previously agreed to enter into an agreement with Wandsworth Council regarding the spare abatement capacity.  However, the details of the agreement were still imprecise.  This being linked to the fact that the national (CAMEO) abatement scheme remained unclear.  In answer to Councillor Roberts’ further question as to what other options were open to Wandsworth Council if they did not enter into an agreement with the Board, the Surveyor confirmed that they would have to register with the CAMEO scheme.

5.4
Recycling of Cremation Metals – Charity Nomination.  The Surveyor explained that the Board had previously entered into a national scheme for the recycling of metals following cremation.  Money raised from this scheme (approximately £8,000 per cremation authority) could be used to benefit local charities.  



The Surveyor asked Members to nominate a local charity which met the set criteria from the list noted in his report to benefit from the scheme for 2012/13.  



Councillor Roberts suggested supporting all three nominations and simply divide the money between them.



In answer to Councillor Brierly’s query, the Surveyor confirmed that it was possible for the nominated charity to change each year and following discussions Members agreed that St Raphael’s Hospice (North Cheam) would be the nominated charity for 20012/13 and that this would be reviewed annually at the June meeting.



Councillor Brierly asked what currently happens to the metal. The Surveyor advised that it was buried in the Garden of Remembrance. 

Resolved: that St Raphael’s Hospice (North Cheam) be nominated as the charity to benefit from the recycling scheme.
5.5
Repair and Renewal – Routine and Capital Works.   The Surveyor noted that there was nothing of any particular merit to draw to the Board’s attention.

Resolved: that this item be received for information.
6.
REPORT OF THE TREASURER


6.1
Performance against the 2011/2012 Annual Budget under the Management Agreement.  The Treasurer noted that the Board’s overall spend was less than the approved budget.  This was due to reduced employee and gas costs and savings on grounds maintenance.  There was an overall saving on estimates of £36,617.


Councillor Clay asked for an explanation of what the medical referees’ fees related to.  The Treasurer confirmed that every cremation requires a medical referee’s certificate to enable it to take place.  The fee is a charge to the Board and not the bereaved.

Resolved: that this item be received for information.


6.2
The Board’s Accounts for 2011/2012.  Total expenditure was less than 
expected.  This was mainly due to lower costs on the Management Agreement with Wandsworth Council attributable to reduced employee costs incurred.  There were also savings on building maintenance noted in the Surveyor’s report.


Total income was down by just under £12,000 mainly as a result of a lower number of cremations than anticipated.


Overall the net surplus for the year was greater than expected enhancing the Board’s year end balances to £397,653.


The Treasurer confirmed that it had been a good year for the Board even though cremations were down.


Councillor Farebrother queried the amount of interest the Board was earning.  The Treasurer confirmed that legislation dictated the extent to which the Board could hold balances.  A working balance was kept, having due regard for planned expenditure commitments and contingency requirements. Interest earned on the bank’s Business Saver Account was about 0.05%.  The best way forward for the Board was to keep reviewing the balances and invest with Wandsworth Council by providing 7 day loans.  However, this also did not command a high rate of interest, namely between 0.2% and 0.3%.
Resolved: that this item be received for information.


6.3
Annual Return for Year Ending 31st March 2012.  
As a Smaller Relevant Body, the Board was subject to a limited assurance audit requiring the approval of an Annual Return.  Section 1 (Accounting Statements) and Section 2 (Annual Governance Statement) were presented to the Board for approval.

Resolved: that Sections 1 and 2 of the Annual Return (the Accounting Statements and Annual Governance Statement) be approved by the Board.
7.
URGENT ITEMS

The Board wished to express their gratitude and best wishes to the retiring officers.


8.
DATES AND VENUES OF MEETINGS FOR 2012/13

It was noted that the next meeting would be rescheduled to Tuesday 11th September.  Subsequent meetings would be changed from a Thursday to a Tuesday as it was difficult for Officers and Members to attend on a Thursday.  


Councillors Clay and Theed noted that they would not be attending the Annual Service of Remembrance.  Councillor Brierly noted that it would be the first time in 18 years that she would not be able to attend.  Councillor Brown was not able to confirm whether he would be able to attend.

Resolved: 


1.
that future meetings will now take place on a Tuesday instead of a 

Thursday.


2.
that the Diary of Dates be approved.
The meeting ended at 10.15 am.  A tour of the Crematorium 
took place at the end of the meeting.

Chairman: ……………………………….

Dated: ………………………………2012
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